# LET'S TALK:

## **SENIOR LEADERSHIP, STUDENT MENTAL**

# HEALTH, AND COUNSELING CENTERS



MARCUS HOTALING, DIRECTOR, EPPLER-WOLFF COUNSELING CENTER AT UNION COLLEGE, AND PRESIDENT, ASSOCIATION FOR UNIVERSITY AND COLLEGE COUNSELING CENTER DIRECTORS





ACE and the American Council on Education are registered marks of the American Council on Education and may not be used or reproduced without the express written permission of ACE.

American Council on Education One Dupont Circle NW Washington, DC 20036

© 2023. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.



"This job is killing me," my staff member said during the past spring term after returning from a doctor's appointment. "My blood pressure was way out of control and my doctor is putting me on medication. I have to find a way to leave all of this [waving her hands in the air in front of her body] at work when I leave." Her concerns resonated with me. Even though I was exercising regularly and eating (mostly) healthy, I too—unbe-knownst to my colleague—had to start taking blood pressure medication a year prior. I am not alone: across the country, many mental health professionals are struggling from the pressure of the mental health crisis occurring on college campuses. On a listserv for our field, one colleague even wrote, "In short, I hate my job and don't have any optimism left that it will improve." How did we get here?

First, let's acknowledge that colleges and universities have a vested interest in student mental health and its impact on academic success and retention. Prior to the pandemic, 64 percent of respondents to a 2012 survey from the National Alliance on Mental Illness (Gruttadaro and Crudo 2012) listed mental health as the reason they were no longer enrolled in higher education. Mental health issues (particularly depression and anxiety) predict a lower grade-point average (Dong et al. 2021) and a higher probability of dropping out (controlling for academic performance and other variables) (Gorman et al. 2020). Research has also consistently shown that seven out of the top 10 impediments to academic performance are related to mental health (ACHA 2018). In short, there are benefits of mental health counseling for both the student (e.g., academic performance, reduced depression/anxiety, better coping skills, improved interpersonal skills) (Zhao 2022) and the institution (e.g., retention).

College leaders have taken notice of the impact of mental health issues on their students. College student mental health has consistently been the among top concerns of college presidents in the American Council on Education's (ACE) Pulse Point surveys. This concern has led to not only a remarkable increase in demand for mental health services, but also subsequent turnover and burnout from the counselors endeavoring to provide these services.

This brief discusses the factors that led to the current demand for mental health services, the impact that demand is having on counseling center staff, and the new normal that those who oversee mental health on campus need to recognize. It concludes with a series of recommendations for campus leaders as they navigate how to best provide mental health services to students.

## **INCREASED DEMAND**

Within higher education, the best evidence of the increase in demand for mental health services is the fact that while enrollment decreased 5 percent between 2009 and 2019 (NCES 2022), there was a 30 to 40 percent increase in clinical demand at counseling centers during the same time (LeViness et al. 2020).

One reason for this increase is global initiatives that are spending billions of dollars to improve early identification of mental health concerns and reduce stigma (Stuart 2016). There have been numerous anti-stigma public health campaigns with the primary focus on educating the public on and reducing stigma around mental health (Walsh and Foster 2021). In the early 2010s, primary care doctors across the country began screening for mental health concerns (e.g., having patients fill out depression screening tools, or assessing patient mental health through direct questions from physician's assistants and nurses) partly as a means of primary intervention and partly as a cost-savings measure for insurance companies. Now, health professionals at student health centers do the same. Studies reveal the efficacy of such practices are mixed (Kyanko et al. 2022). While reducing mental health stigma is a good idea, issues arose when there were not enough counselors to treat those who screened positive for mental health concerns.

Another cause for the increased demand on higher education counseling services can be blamed on counseling centers themselves. After the ill-advised outsourcing trend of the early 1990s, when many colleges were courted by private companies promising they could provide counseling services for less money, counseling centers that remained on campus started to advertise themselves as being able to do anything as a means to protect themselves from being outsourced (Webb, Widseth, and John 1997). The outsourcing model was discontinued due to a variety of factors, including lack of crisis intervention and consultation; unfamiliarity with institutional specifics and college student needs; less trained and poorly paid staff with the external companies; and rising costs of providing outsourced services.

To adapt to the outsourcing trend, counseling centers adjusted their focus away from developmental student issues to address the increasingly complex mental health issues that were arriving on college campuses, like anxiety, depression, suicidal ideation, and eating disorders (Gallagher 2005; Governors State University 2022; Hodges 2017). On top of more complex mental health concerns, counseling center staff were now tasked with far more than just counseling individual students or running group therapy. Some examples of expected services included campus-wide education and outreach about suicide prevention, alcohol abuse, and sexual assault and gender-based violence; consultation with faculty seeking advice on whether a student should be referred to counseling; case management for continued care; assistance with staff mental health concerns; and behavioral intervention teams and various committees across campus.

Additionally, counseling centers have become the main referral for many normative stressors (Texas Christian University 2020). Faculty, staff, and administrators refer numerous students to their campus counseling center; many times, the issues are not related to mental health. Some examples of non-mental health referrals include faculty sending students to the counseling center because they are unhappy with a test score or have not turned in work; offices of community standards referring students who have violated alcohol or drug policies; and cases from campus teams that identify students who are struggling and connect them to interventions for support (such as behavioral intervention teams).

Lastly, Generation Z is more focused on mental health than other generations.<sup>1</sup> Specifically, 70 percent of Gen Z teens indicate that anxiety and depression are major problems among their peers (Annie E. Casey Foundation 2021a). Additionally, they are generally able to acknowledge their own struggles with mental health better than previous generations. A study done by the American Psychological Association found that

<sup>1</sup> Researchers do not always specify how they define which birth years correlate to which generation, but the Pew Research Center offers a general guideline.

27 percent of Gen Z participants (ages 15 to 21 in 2018) reported their own mental health as fair or poor, compared with 15 percent for millennials and 13 percent for Gen Xers (Bethune 2019). Gen Z participants were also more likely to report that they had received treatment or therapy from a mental health professional (37 percent), compared with millennials (35 percent), Gen Xers (26 percent), baby boomers (22 percent), and older adults (15 percent).

Why do college students seem to have more mental health issues? As stated above, one reason is that they are more in tune with their own emotional states, as well as that they were raised in a culture where stigma around mental health issues has been reduced. There are many other societal reasons for the increased rates of anxiety and depression within Gen Z, including:

- They were born into a post-9/11 world filled with trauma and 24-hour news coverage of never-ending wars in Afghanistan and other places (Akers 2022).
- Advances in psychotropic medication, reduction in stigma, and increases in treatment have allowed students that would never have considered college as an option to be accepted and to attend an institution of higher education (Bojanić et al. 2021).
- Gun violence and school shootings weigh heavily on Gen Z, with 75 percent of a sample of Gen Z individuals indicating that mass shootings are a major source of stress and 72 percent indicating the same for school shootings (Diaz 2018). More than 311,000 students at 321 schools have been directly impacted, with hundreds of students and teachers having been killed (Cox et al. 2018). Lockdown drills have been a constant part of their K–12 experience.
- Racial injustice and the push for equity is ever-present in the minds of Gen Z, with 60 percent indicating racial injustice has impacted their mental health, 88 percent recognizing that people of color are treated differently, and 90 percent supporting the Black Lives Matter movement (Davis 2020; Annie E. Casey Foundation 2021b).
- The COVID-19 pandemic impacted the entire world and had specific effects on mental health. The mental health of 13- to 24-year-olds was impacted at greater rates than other age groups, particularly due to struggles with education, romantic relationships, and friendships (Jeong 2021).

These factors all play into the fact that the vast majority of counseling centers (87 percent) have seen a 30 to 40 percent increase in demand for services over the last decade (LeViness et al. 2020).

## **IMPACT ON COUNSELING CENTER STAFF**

Though counseling center staffing increased nationally, the level of staff added still could not meet the demand. This shortage led to greater liability for colleges and universities because students waited longer to be seen for both an evaluation and for any follow-up appointments. As a result, many counseling centers moved away from "counseling" (cognitive behavioral, brief psychodynamic, or longer-term treatment) to triage, solutions-focused, and urgent care or flexible care models. These models are used to treat a student in crisis, reduce the wait time for initial assessment, triage and prioritize care, and refer students to other off-campus providers who can see them for longer-term treatment. While this type of care does allow for shorter wait times for an appointment, it can feel like using chewing gum to plug a leak in the Hoover Dam. It buys a small amount of time before bigger problems demand more attention and resources.

The struggle is becoming more evident as staff retention at all levels has become more of a challenge. As counseling staff leave higher education, getting a pool of qualified applicants to replace staff members has become exceedingly difficult.

As higher education begins to examine why we are seeing this mental health crisis on our campuses, it is important to start with an understanding of who staffs the college and university counseling centers. Almost all counseling center staff have advanced degrees—master's, doctorate in philosophy (PhD), or doctorate in psychology (PsyD)—in some mental-health—related counseling field and will have taken a licensing exam to practice. A master-level clinician will have spent at least two years in postbaccalaureate education, while a clinician with a PhD or PsyD and a license will have more than five additional years of education. This time in formal education is also on top of the 2,000 hours of post-degree supervised work that is required to become a licensed clinician.

While graduate training for counselors is broad in terms of teaching clinical skills and practice, it can also be narrow in its focus on a private practice model where therapists can control the flow of clients either by not accepting additional clients or by providing referrals to insurance companies or other clinicians. In higher education, the client model is not this simple. Students cannot be told that counseling center clinicians are no longer taking new clients. College counseling centers are, at minimum, responsible for triage, assessment, and some level of care. Centers vary in the level of care they can provide, with some being able to provide long-term care and with others being able to provide short-term therapy and case management referrals to outside treatment providers. And while graduate training does its best to develop clinicians' skills to leave client problems at the office, it is hard not to carry the problems of our students home—we care about them and about the institutions we work for.

As a result, many more counseling center directors have left the profession over the past year than in previous years (Gorman et al. 2021). Half of the directors that are leaving are either retiring or being promoted into executive director of health and wellness positions. Unfortunately, the remaining half are leaving for private practice or other mental health positions outside of higher education. Some left without even having their next position lined up. The following quotes are from some of the emails posted on the Association for University and College Counseling Center Directors (AUCCCD) listserv over the past year; they indicate the job dissatisfaction felt by some of these directors:<sup>2</sup>

- "I'm beginning my exit strategy from my position and moving away from collegiate mental health on the whole. My reasons are multiple and only slightly complicated, but mostly revolve around the leadership above me and university politics."
- "Hi all—I wanted to thank AUCCCD and all the directors on this association for their support over the past five years. I am leaving my position as director and going into full time private practice."
- "I'm not entirely sure what's next for me. I've been looking at a few opportunities and plan to keep my options open for at least the next month. At that point, unless I've been pulled in another direction, I'll likely start a private practice. Either way, I know coming back is not the right answer and have made peace with that."

Indeed, a substantial number of counseling center directors left their positions this past year alone. The issue of turnover is not limited to directors, however—counseling center staff are also leaving in significant numbers. The Association for University and College Counseling Center Directors Annual Survey: 2021 revealed that approximately 60 percent of counseling centers experienced staff turnover, an increase of over 10 percent from pre-pandemic levels (Gorman et al. 2021). Table 1 shares some of the reasons staff indicated for why they left, ranked by personal significance (i.e., a ranking of one indicates the central reason).

<sup>2</sup> These emails have been excerpted and included here with permission from the authors.

| REASON              | RANK 1 | RANK 2 | RANK 3 | TOTAL CENTERS |
|---------------------|--------|--------|--------|---------------|
| Career shift        | 27.0%  | 16.6%  | 10.4%  | 163           |
| Family needs        | 22.6%  | 16.7%  | 11.3%  | 168           |
| Promotion           | 20.8%  | 10.4%  | 8.4%   | 154           |
| Retired             | 15.6%  | 4.1%   | 0.0%   | 147           |
| Termination         | 12.4%  | 3.4%   | 0.0%   | 145           |
| Low salary          | 10.6%  | 13.0%  | 9.9%   | 161           |
| Work conditions     | 10.1%  | 8.8%   | 13.2%  | 159           |
| Relocation          | 9.5%   | 5.4%   | 4.7%   | 148           |
| Conflict            | 8.7%   | 4.7%   | 7.4%   | 149           |
| Other               | 6.4%   | 2.8%   | 3.7%   | 109           |
| Poor fit            | 6.0%   | 8.7%   | 6.0%   | 149           |
| Workforce reduction | 2.8%   | 2.1%   | 2.1%   | 142           |
| Outsourcing         | 0.0%   | 0.7%   | 0.0%   | 137           |

#### Table 1. Percent of Staff Noting Specific Reasons for Position Turnover, by Rank

Note: The total number of centers reporting was 168.

Source: Data from Gorman et al. 2021.

Compounding the problem of inability to retain staff is the issue of replacing them. Higher education searches in the last few years have yielded reduced numbers of both total applicants and qualified applicants. Counseling centers have not been exempt from this trend; the AUCCCD survey indicates that 70 percent of counseling centers have had difficulty filling vacated positions. Position postings that used to garner more than 75 applications are now receiving fewer than 20. Position searches focused on serving specific populations of students, such as BIPOC-focused clinicians, are even harder to fill due to the lack of Black, Hispanic (and/or Spanish-speaking), and Asian clinicians (O'Malley 2021; Smith 2018; Zippia 2022).

Staff turnover in counseling centers is difficult for everyone involved; most importantly, it is difficult for the students who were working with the departing staff members. Transitioning to a new clinician, developing a rapport, rebuilding trust, and retelling part—if not all—of their experiences is not easy for many students. Staff turnover also impacts the institution. Running a search takes time, effort, and money, and the candidate pools are smaller, with less experience represented among candidates. Another challenging facet is that salaries are not typically consistent with market value (compared with mental health positions outside of higher education), which means directors need to expend energy advocating to their administration for more resources while addressing concerns and grievances around pay from staff.

The AUCCCD focus groups conducted in 2021 revealed similar themes around staffing, with many individuals stating that reasons they left or were considering leaving were due to staffing.

- "Personnel matters have been the most challenging. Hiring has been hard. I cannot hold on to the good ones."
- "We have had 100 percent turnover in the counseling center in the past 18 months. Staff left to make twice as much in private practice with more control over schedule."
- "How to manage younger staff. I can only hire lesser-experienced staff. They get frustrated with low pay and require lots of management and coaching."



## **MOVING TOWARD BALANCED OVERSIGHT**

While counselors are experiencing burnout and seeking other ways to practice, senior staff and institutional leaders are becoming more concerned and aware of the mental health issues facing students. Concern and awareness have led to attempts to increase staffing and resources, as well as a general understanding that students are not being retained due to mental health concerns (Gorman et al. 2020). However, the attention that mental health has been receiving from senior staff also can create confusion and problems.

For example, according to a Pulse Point survey conducted by ACE, presidents indicated that there are different senior staff roles that are responsible for addressing mental health concerns on campus. Specifically, the ACE study found that 92 percent of presidents indicated that they relied on their vice president for student affairs to address issues related to student mental health, while in addition over a third relied on their provost (36 percent), almost a third (32 percent) also relied on their campus police chief, and another 27 percent indicated they also counted on legal counsel. In regard to the primary senior staff person presidents rely on, about 85 percent of presidents said they relied on their student affairs executives (Chessman and Taylor 2019).

Herein lies the problem—unless these leaders have a background in mental health and understand the federal laws, state laws, and the related ethics codes, then the person who should be making decisions about campus mental health needs should either be the counseling center director or senior leaders who have a strong partnership with the counseling center director. For this reason, many institutions have moved to or are moving to hiring a chief mental health officer, which will be described in more detail.

This move toward greater understanding of mental health on campus is positive, but how counseling centers are managed is critical. Data from AUCCCD's fall 2021 study of focus groups found that many directors decided to leave due to too much oversight, or as a result of shifts in how their unit was managed within the campus organizational structure. Below are a handful of direct quotes from counseling center directors that speak to their frustrations:

- "I have to deal with more people telling me how to do my job. Sometimes I am not part of the process."
- "The institution culture around mental health became difficult the last [two to three] years I was there. Work used to feel like a privilege. Then my values as a clinician and how to work with staff and the current environment, and that of the administration became too different."

- "Directors get pushed in different directions. It's manageable when one side is pushing without the other. Now, both sides are pushing, maybe with sharp objects."
- "I run across more people with an uninformed certainty of how we should do the work—'Do a [therapy] group at Starbucks.'"

Another factor that has contributed to director frustration and transition is their administrator or supervisor's potential confusion around how two federal privacy laws apply to sharing student information when they receive a request. One law is the Federal Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) and the other is the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA). The intersection between these laws is very complicated to navigate for counseling center directors, as they care very much about student privacy. Ideally, a campus has a general counsel's office to help navigate these complexities, but sometimes directors are left to navigate and educate their administrators or supervisors on the laws governing privacy and confidentiality on their own while trying to balance their obligations to both their student clients and the institution.

Additionally, mental health professionals are limited in terms of where they can practice. During the pandemic, some college and university administrators pushed staff to provide services to students across borders between states, and sometimes countries. The Psychology Interjurisdictional Compact, a law designed to facilitate the practice of teletherapy and temporary in-person counseling services across state lines, is intended to address these issues, but mental health professionals are still limited by their licensure regarding where and what services they can provide. If a counseling center director violates client confidentiality or practice in a state where they are not licensed, they risk their ability to be a practicing counselor.

### RECOMMENDATIONS

Given the state of counseling centers and their staff, where do we go from here? I recommend that leaders create a plan embracing the volume of requests rather than simply mitigating it.

First, **determine with counseling center leadership what kind of mental health care the institution wants to offer students**. Higher education cannot hire their way out of the mental health crisis without spending unreasonable amounts of money. To address this, senior leadership needs to have conversations with their counseling center director about what level of care is realistic given their current staffing levels and fiscal allocations. For example, an institution with 5,000 enrolled students, 3.5 full-time equivalent staff members, and a utilization rate of 20 percent of the student population cannot provide weekly therapy to all students that may want it.

Most counseling center directors will have data about the services they offer, including the percentage of specific student populations seen, the satisfaction with counseling center services, the number of students who have (potentially) been retained due to counseling, and the retention and graduation rates of students who utilize the counseling center compared with those who do not. College leadership should also be looking at the AUCCCD's annual survey to get a sense of what is going on nationally in terms of college student mental health issues. This data can help leaders make decisions about resources and approaches. Leaders should also speak with their directors about the Clinical Load Index (CLI). The CLI shows the relationship between the demand for and supply of mental health services in a college and university counseling center (Scofield and Locke 2022). It allows colleges and universities to benchmark their services compared with de-identified peer institutions, meaning that directors can run a report on their peer institutions' CLIs, but the report will show all the data without identifying the institution to which the data belongs. This tool can help institutions determine the amount of resources they may need to fully realize the services they want to provide.

If a higher level of service is needed, resources and staffing levels need to be addressed. Difficult decisions will need to be made if resources cannot be increased to balance the clinical load (i.e., the approximate number of clients a clinician can see each week, while maintaining clinical efficacy, completing notes) with student need and the risk of staff burnout.

Once decisions are made between senior leaders and counseling center directors, there needs to be clear communication across campus about what counseling centers can realistically provide. The messaging around this needs to be clear and concise to all campus constituents so that prospective students will be given the correct expectations on campus tours, and students talking with faculty and administrators will know what to anticipate as well.

To help alleviate the volume of requests, **identify and communicate broadly the multiple resources for student support on campus**. As stated earlier, counseling centers have become the main referral for many normative stressors (Texas Christian University 2020). Many times, when a student starts struggling, it is obvious. Their attendance begins to decline and assignments are either turned in late or incomplete, or are not turned in at all. Does this student need to be referred for counseling? Maybe. A potentially better option is to develop a comprehensive list of student support services that are easy to hand to a student. From this list, a student could choose from various offices that might be better supports for them and their situation (e.g., academic support services for a student that is struggling with time management). This approach to time management and resource sharing could be offered by an informed faculty or staff member to support the student, which would free up the counseling center to see students struggling with serious mental health concerns. However, if it is clear that a student is struggling with mental health issues (e.g., any conversation of suicidal ideation, visible cuts or bruises that may appear to be self-inflicted, talk of previous mental health care), a specific referral to the counseling center should be made. Additionally, if there is any language indicating suicide, a call should be made to the counseling center or the student should be taken to see a professional in the counseling center immediately.

Additionally, **consider investing in supplemental care options**. Many companies address the rising needs of college student mental health. Resources such as stepped care models, telemental health companies, and memoranda of understanding with off-campus resources may help ease some of the burden on the counseling center staffing. These services do not replace the in-person services of the counseling center, but they can be supplemental care to offer students when there is a waitlist or when a student is looking for a clinician that matches their identity that the counseling center may not have.

As these options are evaluated, **focus on staff retention**. The financial costs to staff turnover are significant, with turnover contributing over \$85 million in cost to higher education per year. Other research has found that the cost of employee turnover is roughly 24 percent to 33 percent of the annual salary for each employee who leaves the organization (Memon, Salleh, and Baharom 2015). These costs include advertising for an open job position, the time it takes to recruit and interview candidates, the fees related to background checks or assessments, and the cost of lost productivity to those serving on the search committee. Beyond the financial costs, there are negative effects on workplace culture and team morale, as turnover places a substantial emotional toll on the colleagues left behind. These staff are left to pick up the work of the person who left, impacting productivity, burnout, and morale.

One solution that would go a long way in improving retention is to **review salaries for counseling center staff**. When it comes to the staffing of mental health professionals, salaries in higher education have not remained competitive. Higher education is no longer only competing with other institutions of higher education for candidates, as counselors can secure higher salaries outside of higher education. To remain competitive, colleges are going to have to invest in salaries. At a minimum, the first step is to make sure college mental health providers are paid appropriately based on available College and University Professional

Association for Human Resources (CUPA-HR) data. Given the competition from outside the academy, however, human resources staff, which typically relies solely on CUPA-HR data to set salaries, may need to look beyond this data and research salaries outside of higher education to keep staff. Using only CUPA-HR data, which compares salaries with those of other higher education institutions, falsely suppresses the salary ranges that therapists are paid outside of higher education. When compared with salaries within hospitals and community mental health settings, for example, there is a significant difference in salaries, even when benefits are considered. This is one of the factors leading to low applicant pools and retention issues. During these conversations, be sure to actively listen to staff concerns about pay rather than citing mission-based reasons for lower pay—staff are aware of tuition dependence and other financial concerns but can still want to be compensated at a market rate.

Institutions of higher education should follow the model of industry and **consider implementing a chief mental health officer model**. This model, which is just developing within higher education, has been a trend within industry for over a decade (Beekes 2009). Creating this position sends a clear and strong message that the mental and psychological health of the campus is significant. A chief mental health officer is responsible for ensuring that the mental health needs of the entire campus are being met, offering guidance and strategy for basic mental health literacy (e.g., Mental Health First Aid) for all campus constituents. A person in this role helps to provide a vision and strategic plan for how to be proactive (as well as reactive) to the mental health crisis and aids in the creation of an organizational culture that emphasizes the physical and mental health of the entire campus community. Institutions that have begun to implement this program have done so through the creation of executive directors of wellness, assistant vice president of health and wellness, or dean of wellness positions.

Lastly, **recognize burnout and do not normalize it**. Many mental health professionals are helpers by nature. This means they will see more students and do whatever they can to meet demands and minimize wait times—but doing more with less should not be normalized, nor should staff seeing higher caseloads than national standards would recommend. Exploring ways to address burnout and staff morale (e.g., through supervisory support, data collection of employee experiences and needs) will lead to better staff satisfaction and retention. Another important shift that would assist in reducing and limiting burnout is to acknowledge the time constraints placed on counseling center staff. Remember, most staff are booked out two to three weeks at a time, if not longer. They are not able to modify their schedules because students are waiting for their appointments, and the times where staff do modify schedules only means inconveniencing students and potentially overburdening staff. So, whenever possible, leaders should increase the level and timeliness of communication, especially when counseling staff are needed for meetings, reports, or strategic planning.

## CONCLUSION

The benefit of having a counseling staff on campus, especially those who you have retained over time, is that they have institutional knowledge and a care and commitment for the institution and its mission. These staff members are better able to understand the campus culture, they know the key players to help secure support services, and they are aware of the ebb and flow—and related stressors—of the academic term. In addition to being part of your campus community, they can serve your campus and students in other areas outside of mental health matters. In short, your counseling center should not be outsourced or consolidated.

There is no gold-standard approach to solving the many challenges facing counseling centers directors and their staff. If a surefire solution existed, I likely wouldn't need blood pressure medication. But, as one part of the solution, I am asking that senior leadership be ready to have hard conversations about difficult topics. Most importantly, they must be ready to act on the information shared.

As your institution responds to this new era in mental health, some key questions to ask counseling center directors and staff are:

- Why are directors leaving?
- Why are mental health staff leaving?
- What can we be doing to make them want to stay?
- What impact is staff turnover having on staff morale and the students?
- Beyond salaries, what are other strategies I can employ to address this?

There are going to be a multitude of different answers to these questions, many of them situation-specific, whereas others will have common themes across campuses. The answers to these questions can help guide the strategies for addressing these complex issues, but will also help retain staff, allow for continuity of student care, and maintain the relationships and trust built between various campus constituents.

As mentioned in a *Chronicle of Higher Education* article about the staff turnover, "The professionals who interact with students daily will tell you far more than a consulting firm—if you would only listen." (Walton 2022).

So, as a final word: trust. Trust the staff hired to be the experts on mental health matters. It will go a long way in supporting staff in their difficult and rewarding jobs. They are experts with advanced training, ethical codes, and federal and state laws to guide them. They also care deeply about their community and would gladly be part of improving the student experience.

## REFERENCES

- ACHA (American College Health Association). 2018. American College Health Association-National College Health Assessment II: Reference Group Executive Summary, Spring 2018. Silver Spring, MD: ACHA.
- Akers, Alicia Sparks. 2022. "Is Gen Z More Depressed?" *Medical News Today*, March 24, 2022. https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/why-is-gen-z-depressed.
- Annie E. Casey Foundation. 2021a. "Generation Z and Mental Health." Casey Connects (Annie E. Casey Foundation blog), March 3, 2021, and last updated October 16, 2021. https://www.aecf.org/blog/ generation-z-and-mental-health.
- Annie E. Casey Foundation. 2021b. "Social Issues That Matter to Generation Z." *Casey Connects* (Annie E. Casey Foundation blog), February 14, 2021. https://www.aecf.org/blog/generation-z-social-issues.
- Beekes, Arnold. 2009. "New Role Needed: Chief Wellbeing Officer." *Fast Company*, May 5, 2009. https://www.fastcompany.com/1277812/new-role-needed-chief-wellbeing-officer.
- Bethune, Sophie. 2019. "Gen Z More Likely to Report Mental Health Concerns." *American Psychological Association Monitor on Psychology* 50, no. 1 (January): 20–21. https://www.apa.org/monitor/2019/01/gen-z.
- Bojanić, Ivana, Erik R. Sund, Ottar Bjerkeset, Børge Sivertsen, and Hege Sletvold. 2021. "Psychological Distress and Use of Psychotropic Drugs Among University Students—the SHoT Study, Norway." Frontiers in Psychiatry 12 (September 20). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2021.717955.
- Chessman, Hollie, and Morgan Taylor. 2019. "College Student Mental Health and Well-Being: A Survey of Presidents." *Higher Education Today* (blog), August 12, 2019. https://www.higheredtoday.org/2019/08/12/ college-student-mental-health-well-survey-college-presidents/.
- Cox, John Woodrow, Steven Rich, Allyson Chiu, Hannah Thacker, Linda Chong, John Muyskens, and Monica Ulmanu. 2018. "More Than 320,000 Students Have Experienced Gun Violence at School Since Columbine." *The Washington Post*, April 20, 2018; last updated November 22, 2022. https://www. washingtonpost.com/graphics/2018/local/school-shootings-database/.
- Davis, Dominic-Madori. 2020. "The Action Generation: How Gen Z Really Feels About Race, Equality, and Its Role in the Historic George Floyd Protests, Based on a Survey of 39,000 Young Americans." *Insider*, June 10, 2020. https://www.businessinsider.com/how-gen-z-feels-about-george-floyd-protests-2020-6.
- Diaz, Andrea. 2018. "Generation Z Reported the Most Mental Health Problems, and Gun Violence Is the Biggest Stressor." *CNN*, October 30, 2018. https://www.cnn.com/2018/10/30/health/generation-z-stress-report-trnd.
- Dong, Xue, Kaige Yang, Ruxin Zhang, and Yuecheng Lv. 2021. "The Mental Health and Grad Point Average Among College Students from Lower Socioeconomic Status Based on Healthcare Data Analysis." In "Deep Unsupervised Learning for Healthcare Data Analytics," ed. Balakrishnan Nagaraj, Danilo Pelusi, and Yong Deng, special issue, *Journal of Healthcare Engineering* 2021. https://doi. org/10.1155%2F2021%2F2378202.
- Gallagher, Robert P. 2005. *National Survey of Counseling Center Directors: 2005*. Alexandria, VA: International Association of Counseling Services, Inc.

- Gorman, Ellen L., Hugh H. Burke, Laura G. Rubino, Ivan Vargas, and Gerald J. Haeffel. 2020. "Teasing Apart the Effect of Depression Specific and Anxiety Specific Symptoms on Academic Outcomes." *Clinical Psychology and Special Education* 9 (3): 91–104. https://doi.org/10.17759/cpse.2020090307.
- Gorman, Kimberly S., Cindy Bruns, Calvin Chin, Nivla Fitzpatrick, Linda Koenig, Pete LeViness, and Karen Sokolowski. 2021. The Association for University and College Counseling Center Directors Annual Survey: 2021. Indianapolis: AUCCCD. https://www.aucccd.org/assets/2020-21%20Annual%20Survey%20 Report%20Public%20Survey.pdf.
- Governors State University. 2022. "Why Is Suicide So Common Among College Students?" Accessed November 15, 2022. https://www.govst.edu/suicide-prevention/.
- Gruttadaro, Darcy, and Dana Crudo. 2012. *College Students Speak: A Survey Report on Mental Health.* Arlington, VA: National Alliance on Mental Illness.
- Hodges, Shannon J. 2017. "College Counseling: Past, Present, and Future." In *The College and University Counseling Manual*, by Shannon J. Hodges, Kimber Shelton, and Michelle M. King Lyn. New York: Springer Publishing Company.
- Jeong, Andrew. 2021. "Gen Z Most Stressed by Coronavirus, Citing Pandemic Toll on Careers, Education, and Relationships, Poll Says." *The Washington Post*, December 7, 2021. https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2021/12/07/gen-z-covid-pandemic-stress-mental-health/.
- Kyanko, Kelly A., Leslie A. Curry, Danya E. Keene, Ryan Sutherland, Krishna Naik, and Susan H. Busch. 2022. "Does Primary Care Fill the Gap in Access to Specialty Mental Health Care? A Mixed Methods Study." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 37, no. 7 (May): 1641–1647. https://doi. org/10.1007%2Fs11606-021-07260-z.
- LeViness, Peter, Kim Gorman, Lynn Braun, Linda Koenig, and Carolyn Bershad. 2020. *The Association for University and Counseling Center Directors Annual Survey: 2019*. Indianapolis: AUCCCD.
- Memon, Mumtaz Ali, Rohani Salleh, and Mohamed Noor Rosli Baharom. 2015. "Linking Person-Job Fit, Person-Organization Fit, Employee Engagement and Turnover Intention: A Three-Step Conceptual Model." Asian Social Science 11 (2): 313–320. https://doi.org/10.5539/ass.v11n2p313.
- NCES (National Center for Education Statistics). 2022. "Fast Facts: Enrollment (98)." Accessed November 22, 2022. https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=98.
- O'Malley, Lisa. 2021. "Addressing the Lack of Black Mental Health Professionals." *INSIGHT Into Diversity*, November 17, 2021. https://www.insightintodiversity.com/addressing-the-lack-of-black-mental-health-professionals/.
- Scofield, Brett E., and Ben Locke. 2022. "What Campus Data Tell Us About Student Mental Health and COVID-19." *Higher Education Today* (blog), February 17, 2022. https://www.higheredtoday. org/2022/02/17/what-campus-data-tell-us-about-student-mental-health-and-covid-19/.
- Smith, Brendan L. 2018. "Spanish-Speaking Psychologists in Demand." American Psychological Association Monitor on Psychology 49, no. 6 (June). https://www.apa.org/monitor/2018/06/spanish-speaking.
- Stuart, Heather. 2016. "Reducing the Stigma of Mental Illness." *Global Mental Health* 3: e17. https://doi.org/10.1017%2Fgmh.2016.11.
- Texas Christian University. 2020. "Rethink Everything: How One University is Changing Mental Health Support." Accessed November 15, 2022. https://sponsored.chronicle.com/rethink-everything/index.html.

- Walsh, Daniel Alexander Benjamin, and Juliet Louise Hallam Foster. 2021. "A Call to Action. A Critical Review of Mental Health Related Anti-Stigma Campaigns." *Frontiers in Public Health* 8:569539. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.569539.
- Walton, Marci K. 2022. "Right Now, Your Best Employees Are Eyeing the Exits." *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, February 16, 2022. https://www.chronicle.com/article/how-to-keep-your-staff-from-leaving.
- Webb, Richard E., Jane C. Widseth, and Kenneth B. John. 1997. "Outsourcing and the Role of Psychological Services on the College Campus." *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice* 34, no. 3 (April): 211– 223. https://doi.org/10.2202/1949-6605.1022.
- Zhao, Fanghui. 2022. "Effectiveness of College Counseling Centers." Center for Collegiate Mental Health Blog, June 1, 2022. https://ccmh.psu.edu/index.php?option=com\_dailyplanetblog&view=entry&year=202 2&month=05&day=31&id=25:effectiveness-of-college-counseling-centers.
- Zippia. 2022. "Therapist Demographics and Statistics in the U.S." *Zippia*. Updated September 9, 2022. https://www.zippia.com/therapist-jobs/demographics/?src=sp-popout-pageload.

